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MEMORANDUM 
 
 
TO:  Michael Houghton, Select Board Chair 
  Joseph Lovejoy, Select Board Vice-Chair 
  Allison Knab, Select Board 
 
FROM:  David Moore,  Town Administrator 
 
DATE:  May 7, 2021 
 
RE:  Select Board Agenda and Materials for the May 10, 2021 Regular Meeting 
 
Please allow this memorandum to serve as a guide to the Select Board Meeting agenda for May 
10, 2021.   
 
III. Consideration of Minutes  
 
Draft minutes from your meeting on April 5 and April 19, 2021 are pending review and will be 
forwarded to the Board in advance of your meeting. 
 
IV. Treasurer Report (first meeting of the month) 
 
V. Department Reports & Presentations 
 
 A. Police Department - Chief Anthony King 
 
VI. Correspondence 
 
 A.  Letter from DRA regarding 2020 Total Equalized Valuations 

B.  Letter from NHDES regarding Remedial Action Plan and Groundwater Management 
      Permit Application 

 
VII. Public Comment 
 
VIII. Public Hearings, Ordinances and/or Resolutions 
 



A. Community Development Block Grant Public Hearing – Project Progress 
 
Laurel Adams, President of the Regional Economic Development Commission will be 
present to the progress of the CDBG Economic Development grant. 

 
IX. Discussion of Monthly Reports (second meeting of each month) 
 
X. New Business and Action Items 

 
A. Stratham Volunteer Fire Department Association and Stratham Police 
Association Joint Fundraiser 
 

Dan Crow, President of the Stratham Fire Association has requested time to meet with the 
Board to discussion a planned new fundraiser planned to be held jointly with the Police 
Department. 

 
B. Access Road Maintenance and Use Agreement – (Zarnowski and Frost property) 

 
As the Board may recall, last year, the Board received a request from the Frost family 
concerning access to their property off Boat Club Road. The Frosts have one access to their 
property from off of Boat Club Road.  The access travels down a deeded right way, which 
terminates at a Town-owned parcel (commonly referred to as the Zarnowski property).  The 
access road continues across the Town-owned property until it reaches the Frost’s property.  
 
The Board asked me to work with Town Counsel to research options available to the Town for 
memorializing the current arrangement that has been ongoing for some time: that the Frosts 
have been accessing their property over the Town-owned land via the access road and have 
been since well prior to the Town owning the property.  There is a conservation easement on 
the property in favor of Southeast Land Trust (SELT), which expressly recognizes a reserved 
right of the Town to formalize the Frost’s access to their property.   
 
Town staff, at various times over the course of preparing this agreement, have performed 
outreach to the Conservation Commission and SELT who do not have any objections to 
formalizing the arrangement so long as it is done in compliance with the current terms of the 
easement. 
 
Town Counsel has worked on the attached agreement, which would be a recorded agreement 
and includes the following: 
 

1. Allows the Frosts to pass and repass over the property for the purpose of exercising 
their residential use of the property 

2. Does not obligate the Town to make any improvements to the Road. 
3. Allows the Frosts to maintain the access road in the manner consistent with the 

easement and as approved by the Town. 



4. Does not impact in any way the use of the property by the public, SELT or utility 
companies that have rights to access the road. 

 
Following approval by the Select Board and signature by the parties the agreement would be 
recorded.  This agreement has been shared with the Frosts who appreciate the Town’s 
attention to his agreement and have indicated their intention to sign it in its current form. 
 
I would recommend the Board accept the agreement has drafted and move to execute the 
agreement. 

 
C. Cable Franchise Agreement – Update and Next Steps 
 

The Town has engaged counsel to assist it through the process of negotiating a new agreement.  
The purpose of this item is to discuss an update on those discussions. 

 
D. Appointment of Town Clerk/Tax Collector 

 
In accordance with NH RSAs, the Select Board is required to appoint a Tax Collector/Town Clerk.  
I accordance with past discussions with the board, I would recommend the Board vote to 
appoint Deb Bakie as the Town Clerk/Tax Collector.  This appointment would be valid through 
the next election and administer the Oath to Deb who will be in attendance on Monday 
evening. 
 

E. Adoption of 2020 Hazard Mitigation Plan 
 

I have previously distributed the 2020 Hazard Mitigation Plan Update prepared in accordance 
with our Emergency Director David Barr and our consultant June Garneau.  At this meeting, I 
recommend the Board vote to adopt the Plan and submit the required certifications of adoption. 

 
F. Treat Farm Road Bond Reduction Request 
 

Please see the attached memorandum from Town Planner Mark Connors concerning the a 
request for a bond reduction for the Treat Farm Road project. 

 
G. Discussion of 2021 Organizational Goals (Continuation) 

 
In a carryover from your previous meeting, I will be resending the draft of the goals document 
for the Board’s discussion at your meeting.  
 
XI. Town Administrator Report 
 
I plan to present you with a number of updates on Town business.  If you have any particular 
items of business you would like to make sure I am prepared to cover, please let me know.  We 
will also need a non-public session for this meeting.   



 
XII. Informational Items 
 A.  Memorandum from Town Planner Re:  Lovell Road Request 
 B.  Rockingham County Letter regarding proposed Budget and LNA Certification 

      Program 
 C.  Community Development Block Grant Legal Notice 
 D.  Stratham’s Hazard Mitigation Plan Update 2021 
 E.  Town Memorial Day Event - Update 
 
XIII. Reservations, Event Requests & Permits 
 
 A. Reach the Beach Relay Race, 9/18/21 – request for parade permit 
 
XIV. Review of Recent or Upcoming Board & Commissions Agendas 
 
XV. Boards and Commissions Nominations & Appointments 
 A. Brent Eastwood for consideration to the Planning Board as an Alternate 
 B. Charles “Erik” Herring for consideration to the Planning Board as an Alternate 
 C. Christopher Zaremba for consideration to the Planning Board as an Alternate 
 D. Michael Ream for re-appointment to the Energy Commission for a 3 year  

 term ending in 2023 
E. William McCarthy for re-appointment to the Conservation Commission for a 3 

year term ending in 2024 
F. Michael Deutsch for re-appointment to the Library Board of Trustees as an 

Alternate 
G. Kathy Bauer for re-appointment to the Library Board of Trustees as an Alternate 

 
XVI. Miscellaneous & Old Business 
 

A. PFAS in Town Center 
B. Open Items Tracking 

 
XVII. Adjournment 
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The Select Board reserves the right to take up business in any order deemed appropriate by the Chair.  A motion to 
enter Non-Public Session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 may occur at any time during the meeting.  Submission of 
items to be placed on the Agenda must be to the Town Administrator by 4 pm the Wednesday before the scheduled 
meeting. 

SELECT BOARD AGENDA 
MAY 10, 2021 

7:00 P.M. 
 

6:30 P.M. – Non-public session per RSA 91-A 
 
 

Hutton Room, Stratham Municipal Center 
10 Bunker Hill Avenue- Stratham, NH 03885 

 
This meeting of the Select Board will be held in the Hutton Room of the Stratham 
Municipal Center 
 
The public may access this meeting at the date and time above using this conference call 
information.  Please dial the conference number (877) 205 7349 and input 2254 when prompted 
for a user pin/code. 
 

COVID Public Meeting Notice  
This meeting is scheduled to be held “in person” at the Stratham Municipal Center.  In 

accordance with this notice, if the Chair makes a determination to hold this meeting remotely 
notice will be published by 3:30 p.m. on the day of the meeting. 

 
Per NH RSA 91-A:2 III (b) the Chair has declared COVID-19 Outbreak an emergency and has 
waived the requirement that a quorum be physically present at the meeting pursuant to the 
Governor’s Executive Order 2020-04, Section 8, as extended by Executive Order 2020-20, and 
Emergency Order #12, Section 3. Members will be participating remotely and will identify their 
location and any person present with them at that location. All votes will be by roll call. 
 
If at any time during the meeting you have difficulty hearing the proceedings, please e-mail 
dmoore@strathamnh.gov. 
 
To access materials related to this meeting, please see this link: 
https://www.strathamnh.gov/select-board 
 
I. Call to order 
 
II. Roll Call 
 
III. Consideration of Minutes – April 5, 2021 and April 19, 2021 

https://www.strathamnh.gov/select-board
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IV. Treasurer Report (first meeting of the month) 
  
V. Department Reports & Presentations  
 
 A.  Police Chief Anthony King 
 
VI. Correspondence 

A.  Letter from DRA regarding 2020 Total Equalized Valuations 
B.  Letter from NHDES regarding Remedial Action Plan and Groundwater Management 
     Permit Application 

 
VII. Public Comment 
 
VIII. Public Hearings, Ordinances and/or Resolutions 
 A.  Community Development Block Grant Public Hearing – Project Progress 
 
IX. Discussion of Monthly Reports – (second meeting of the Month)  
 
X. New Business and Action Items 

A. Stratham Volunteer Fire Department Association and Stratham Police Assoc. Joint 
Fundraiser 

B. Access Road Maintenance and Use Agreement – (Zarnowski and Frost property) 
C. Cable Franchise Agreement – Update and Next Steps 
D. Appointment of Town-Clerk/Tax Collector 
E. Adoption of 2020 Hazard Mitigation Plan 
F. Treat Farm Road Bond Reduction Request 
G. Discussion of 2021 Organizational Goals (Continuation) 

 
XI. Town Administrator Report 
  
XII. Informational Items 

A. Memorandum from Town Planner Re: Lovell Road Request 
B. Rockingham County Letter regarding proposed Budget and LNA Certification 

      Program 
C. Community Development Block Grant Legal Notice 
D. Stratham’s Hazard Mitigation Plan Update 2021 
E. Town Memorial Day Event - Update 

 
XIII. Reservations, Event Requests & Permits 
 A.  Reach the Beach 2021 Request  
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XIV. Review of Recent or Upcoming Board & Commissions Agendas 
 
XV.  Boards and Commissions Nominations & Appointments 
 A. Brent Eastwood for consideration to the Planning Board as Alternate 
 B. Charles “Erik” Herring for consideration to the Planning Board as Alternate 
 C. Christopher Zaremba for consideration to the Planning Board as Alternate 
 D. Michael Ream for re-appointment to the Energy Commission for a 3 year term  

 ending in 2023 
E. William McCarthy for re-appointment to the Conservation Commission for a 3 

year term ending in 2024 
F. Michael Deutsch for re-appointment to the Library Board of Trustees as an 

Alternate 
G. Kathy Bauer for re-appointment to the Library Board of Trustees as an Alternate 

 
XVI. Miscellaneous & Old Business 

A. PFAS in Town Center 
B. Open Items Tracking 

 
XVII. Adjournment 



Account Name: Bank: Balance Balance 05/05/2021
General Fund Citizen's $2,648,787.21 * $730,379
Payroll Citizen's $113,761.28 $228,241
Investment Account Citizen's $8,158,083.26 $5,783,198
NHPDIP Investment (Town) NHPDIP $21,137.39 $6,741,818
NHPDIP (Recreation Funds) NHPDIP $4,188.71
NHPDIP (EMS) NHPDIP $51,473.58
Mobil Cistern TD Bank $33,818.90 Balance 03/31/2020
200 Domain Drive Landscape Bond People's Bank $2,549.74 $8,349,581
Bunker Hill Commons Fire Cistern People's Bank $8,020.66
Cemetery Land Fund People's Bank $7,505.57
Drug Forfieture Fund People's Bank $33.27 NHPDIP 
EMS Fund People's Bank $395,070.63 Current Seven Day Yield
Fire Protection Fund People's Bank $47,304.89 4/30/2021
Foss Property Sec. Dep. People's Bank $3,660.11 0.02%
Gifford House Sec. Deposit People's Bank $2,113.99
Heritage Fund People's Bank $6,952.91
Kennebunk Savings Landscape Bond People's Bank $1,017.25
Kennebunk Savings Performance (Maint) Bond People's Bank $2,543.13
Lindt Offsite Improvements People's Bank $1,260.48
Park Cottage Sec. Dep. People's Bank $967.98
Police Detail Fund People's Bank $89,245.02
Recreation Revolving People's Bank $221,433.81
SHP Revolving Fund People's Bank $42,670.69
Stratham DARE  People's Bank $7,699.14
Varsity Wireless Historic Sign People's Bank $8,556.02

Total: $11,879,855.62

Bond Name
Altid Enterprises People's Bank $11,196.15
Barbaras Way_2020 People's Bank $18,514.58
Bond Checking (Multiple ) People's Bank $0.00
Bunker Hill Ave Improvements People's Bank $17,205.27
GCNE People's Bank $35,272.21
Green Solar Surety People's Bank $4,403.54
Jotaph Realty People's Bank $22,711.94
Murphy Lane People's Bank $2.69
NHSPCA People's Bank $357,850.48
Robie Farms People's Bank $195,034.66
Tansy Ave People's Bank $7,086.61
Winterberry Cistern People's Bank $941.41

Total: $670,219.54

Total: $12,550,075.16

*Not all accounts are reconciled to Bank Statement - balances are informational only.

Town of Stratham - Finance Held Accounts 
(This list does not include accounts held by the Trustees of the Trust Funds, or Library Funds)

Balances as of 3/31/2021*

** Mulitiple Bonds Account/DESA



 

To:  Stratham Select Board 

From: Anthony King, Chief of Police 

Date:  May 10, 2021 

Subject:  May Quarterly Report 

 

I. COVID: 
 
All officers are now vaccinated.  Mask restrictions will be lifted for officers on vehicle stops.  
It will be discretionary based on type of interaction. 
 

II. BUDGET REVIEW AND COMPARISON:  

Comparable Analysis of year to date activity vs. last year’s levels: Time January 1st through April 30th. 

Police Department 
Line Item 2021 YTD 2020 YTD 

YTD  
Difference 

 
 

Rationale 

        

Overtime $17,454.00 $14,305.00 +22% Within Normal Limits 

Vehicle Maintenance $2,553.00 $4,393.00 -42% Within Normal Limits 

Building Maintenance $2,537.00 $814.00 +212% Heating System and Generator Repairs 

Uniforms $1,222.00 $1,585.00 -23% Within Normal Limits 

New Equipment $5,622.00 $18,435.00 -70% New Patrol Rifle Mounts, Cruiser Bars 

Equipment Repair $725.00 $1,870.00 -61% Within Normal Limits 

Technical Support $3,111.00 $1,173.00 +165% Within Normal Limits (new printer 
contracts) 

 
III. POLICE DEPARTMENT ACTIVITY: 

Calls for Service 2021 YTD 2020 YTD % Difference 

Offense Reports 99 103 -4% 

MV Stops 1409 908 55% 



 

Summons/Citations 175 123 42% 

Warnings 1197 757 58% 

Arrests 34 28 21% 

Accidents 26 42 -38% 

Assist Citizens 80 70 14% 

Animal Incidents 62 75 -17% 

Neighborhood and Building Checks 2436 2890 -16% 

Medical Aid 158 119 33% 

Traffic Monitoring 343 220 56% 

Alarm Activations 80 75 7% 

Well Being Checks 22 23 -4% 

Mutual Aid 28 27 4% 
 

IV. DEPARTMENT UPDATES and IMPORTANT INFORMATION: 
 
• CALEA Accreditation web-based assessment was held April 23rd through May 1st.  SPD passed 

successfully with very few changes required.  A final report will be generated by CALEA and 
forwarded for review. 
 

• Officer Corey Wynn successfully passed the Seacoast Emergency Response Team testing and is 
now a member of that team.  He passed an extensive written test, oral interview panel and 
rigorous physical fitness test to be accepted for this position.  This spot has been vacated since 
April 2020 when Sgt. Call left the team after 20 years of service. 
 

• Communications with the Stratham Legislative Delegation in order to offer insight into not only 
the Town of Stratham, but the law enforcement profession itself have been ongoing.  To date, 
have communicated with all four, and have personally met with Sen. Sherman and Rep. Abrami. 
 

• All front-line cruisers now equipped with locking gun racks and window bars in prisoner 
compartments. 
 



 

• DEA Drug Take Back was completed April 24th.  Statewide there were 496 boxes/ 
13,188.8 pounds of unwanted drugs turned in.  Stratham accounted for 3 boxes/100 pounds 
separate from the Lobby Drug Box which is seeing drop offs on a weekly basis. 
 

• Liquor Enforcement Operation completed April 29th from 5-9 pm.  This was a grant applied for 
and received for the Towns of North Hampton, Stratham and Rye.  The funding paid for OT for 
each officer who worked in conjunction with a member from Liquor enforcement and an under 
21 year old volunteer.  All (10) liquor serving establishments were visited: 
 

o Shaw’s, Market Basket, CVS, Both Irving Stations, 110 Grill, Mama Lena’s, Tailgate 
Tavern, Stratham Village Market and Jade Palace. 

 
o There were three (3) violations noted (Market Basket, Jade Palace and Shaw’s)  

 
V. UPCOMING 2021 GOALS: 

• Passing On-Site virtual assessment June 6th-8th for CALEA Accreditation. 

• Working a schedule change to take effect July 2021.  Shifts will be changing from a 4-3 to a 4-2 
shift.  With the addition of the 12th officer, we can now provide two-man coverage around the 
clock 24/7. 

• New officer set to start July 11th. 

• Reviewing the efficacy of the MC unit.  Have signed this year’s lease (April-April) and will 
evaluate for consideration in next year’s budget.  The MC lease is of no cost to the Town; 
however, any repairs or service are covered by the PD.   

 
VI. SELECT BOARD CONSIDERATION: 

Following Town Meeting, I hope to meet with the Board to discuss those issues outlined in my May 
report:   

• Part-time Officer hiring: Would like to post for a process to hire 2-3 part-time officers who hold 
full-time certifications. 
 

• Virtual Accreditation Assessment: Will be June 6-8th.  A community notification will be sent out 
in order to provide community input to assessors. SB will be invited to call in and speak to 
assessors.  
 

• Seeking approval to have interior painting of PD completed within the next 1-2 months. 
Provided a quote of $15,600.00 to be funded by existing CIP Funds.  I had requested $25,000 in 
the 2021 CIP for this purpose as well as the Sally-Port Floors to be refinished in the fall of 2021. 
 



 

• Would like SB opinion of holding of National Night Out.  Date is August 4th, but there is nothing 
that says we still can’t’ hold an event later in the year. 

 

Thank you all for your time and consideration.  Please feel free to contact me with any questions or 

concerns contained in this report.   

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

Anthony King  

Chief of Police   



                         
 

Ironfield Painting and Construction 
4 Garafalo Drive Salisbury Ma 01952 
978-771-1744   
Dlstudio21@yahoo.com 

DATE: 4/12/21 

TO  
Stratham Police Dept 
76 Portsmouth Ave 
Stratham, NH 03885 

ESTIMATE 

 
 DESCRIPTION   TOTAL 

 Interior Painting:   

 Patch, Prime where needed   

 Caulk all gaps with Phenosal Latex caulking   

 Move and cover furniture and fixtures   

 Hand sand all walls   

 Paint all high traffic areas, 2 coats in eggshell Sherwin Williams 
(silverpoint)   

 Paint all offices and halls, stairwells; 1 coat matte Sherwin Williams 
(silverpoint)   

 No ceilings, trim, doors, locker rooms or closets included   

    

    

    

    

    

   15,600.00 

Make all checks payable to Ironfield Painting 













EMAIL ONLY 
 
April 28, 2021 
 
Michael Houghton  
Select Board Chair, Town of Stratham 
10 Bunker Hill Avenue 
Stratham, NH  03885 
 
 
Subject: Stratham – Stratham Fire Department, 4 Winnicutt Road 

DES Site #199507007, Project #39137 
 
Remedial Action Plan and Groundwater Management Permit Application, 
Stratham Fire Department, 4 Winnicutt Road, Stratham, New Hampshire, 
prepared by Wilcox & Barton, Inc., dated April 7, 2021 

 
 
Dear Mr. Houghton:  
 
The New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services (NHDES) requested submission of 
a remedial action plan for implementation of a presumptive remedy to address impacted water 
supply wells in a letter dated July 21, 2020. The above-referenced submittal prepared on behalf 
of the Town of Stratham by Wilcox & Barton, Inc. (WBI) for the Stratham Fire Department (Site) 
located at 4 Winnicutt Road in Stratham presents a Remedial Action Plan (RAP) and Groundwater 
Management Permit (GMP) application to address the presence of per- and polyfluoroakyl 
substances (PFAS) in groundwater.   
 
The presumptive remedy proposed in the RAP is installation of Point-of-Entry (POE) treatment 
systems to treat wells for PFAS contamination above state Ambient Groundwater Quality 
Standards. In order to facilitate timely installation of the proposed treatment systems, NHDES 
requests that the town proceed with the POE installation for the 20 wells listed in Section 5.0 of 
the RAP submittal in accordance with Env-Or 606.14 (Corrective Action Prior to Remedial Action 
Plan Approval). NHDES will issue a separate RAP approval letter / Groundwater Management 
Permit at a later date, pending further review of the submittal.  
 
In cases where the affected water supply wells are regulated as a public water system (e.g., wells 
at Stratham Green, 142 Portsmouth Ave, 149/151 Portsmouth Ave, 157 Portsmouth Ave), please 
direct your consultant to coordinate with the owner/operator of the water system so that necessary 
approvals for public water system modifications can be coordinated with NHDES’ Drinking Water 
and Groundwater Bureau.  
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

The State of New Hampshire 

DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES 
 

Robert R. Scott, Commissioner 
 

www.des.nh.gov 
29 Hazen Drive • PO Box 95 • Concord, NH 03302-0095 

(603) 271-2908 • Fax: 271-2181 • TDD Access: Relay NH 1-800-735-2964 
 

http://www.des.nh.gov/
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Page 2 of 2 

NHDES appreciates the Town’s efforts to implement this remedial action. Should you have any 
questions, please do not hesitate to contact me directly at NHDES’ Waste Management Division.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
Jeffrey M. Marts, P.G. 
Senior Hydrogeologist 
Hazardous Waste Remediation Bureau 
Tel: (603) 271-6573 
Fax: (603) 271-2181 
Email: Jeffrey.M.Marts@des.nh.gov 
 
ec: Russ Barton, P.G., Wilcox & Barton, Inc. 

David Moore, Town Administrator, Town of Stratham 
Amy Doherty, P.G., State Sites Supervisor, NHDES/HWRB 
Kate Emma Schlosser, P.E., NHDES/HWRB  
Kim Bourgouin, NHDES/DWGB 
Cynthia Klevens, P.E., NHDES/DWGB 
Thomas Fargo, P.G., NHDES/ORCB 
Matt Larrabee, Fire Chief, Town of Stratham 
Attention Health Officer, Town of Stratham 

mailto:Jeffrey.M.Marts@des.nh.gov
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Town of Stratham 
Public Hearing Notice 

Community Development Block Grant Project 
  

Open Public Hearing on Progress of the REDC CDBG Loan Program 
 
An Informational Document was available on the Town website and available at the public 
hearing. 
 
Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) funds are available to municipalities through the 
NH Community Development Finance Authority. Up to $500,000 annually is available for 
economic development projects, up to $500,000 for public facility projects, up to $500,000 for 
housing projects, and up to $350,000 for emergency activities. Up to $25,000 is available per 
planning study grant.  All projects must directly benefit a majority of low and moderate income 
persons.  The public hearing is to update the public on, and take public comment on, the 
progress of the Regional Economic Development Center (REDC) CDBG loan program intended 
to create jobs by making loans to small businesses.  $50,000 was loaned in 2019. In 2020, due 
to COVID-19, the focus changed to both creating and retaining jobs. In 2020, the REDC 
provided 10 loans totaling $240,000. The loans provided much-needed assistance to 11 small 
businesses ranging from an event venue, restaurants, paper tube manufacturer, dog daycare, 
home décor specialty store, karate studio, a mushroom and foraging company, gymnastics gym, 
and dental implant manufacturer. In 2021 the REDC will make six loans totaling $180,000 to 
clients ranging from a beauty supply store, child-care center, insurance agency, event center, 
and a tax preparation office. The total project will create or retain 25 jobs, with 60% of those 
available/occupied to persons of low to moderate-income. 
  
Ask for Public Comment 
 
Close Public Hearing 
  
 



 
 

Posted in the following town 3 posting places: 
 
Bulletin Board outside Stratham Municipal Center 
 
Bulletin Board inside Stratham Municipal Center  
 
Outside Door in Room A of the Stratham Municipal Center 
 
By:  Karen Richard    Date: 4/26/21 
 

 
 

Town of Stratham 
Public Hearing Notice 

Community Development Block Grant Project 
  

The Stratham Select Board will hold a public hearing on Monday May 10, 2021, at 7:00 
pm.   This public hearing notice can be found at the Town’s website at www.strathamnh.gov  
  
The public may access this meeting at the date and time above using this conference call 
information.  Please dial the conference number (877) 205-7349 and input 2254 when prompted 
for a user pin/code.   
   
Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) funds are available to municipalities through the 
NH Community Development Finance Authority. Up to $500,000 annually is available for 
economic development projects, up to $500,000 for public facility projects, up to $500,000 for 
housing projects, and up to $350,000 for emergency activities. Up to $25,000 is available per 
planning study grant.  All projects must directly benefit a majority of low and moderate income 
persons.  The public hearing is to update the public on, and take public comment on, the 
progress of the Regional Economic Development Center (REDC) CDBG loan program intended 
to create jobs by making loans to small businesses.  $50,000 was loaned in 2019. In 2020, due 
to COVID-19, the focus changed to both creating and retaining jobs. In 2020, the REDC 
provided 10 loans totaling $240,000. The loans provided much-needed assistance to 11 small 
businesses ranging from an event venue, restaurants, paper tube manufacturer, dog daycare, 
home décor specialty store, karate studio, a mushroom and foraging company, gymnastics gym, 
and dental implant manufacturer. In 2021 the REDC will make six loans totaling $180,000 to 
clients ranging from a beauty supply store, child-care center, insurance agency, event center, 
and a tax preparation office. The total project will create or retain 25 jobs, with 60% of those 
available/occupied to persons of low to moderate-income. 
  
Interested persons can attend in person or remotely and comment on the progress of the 
project. Please contact the Town at 603-772-4741 x181 at least five days in advance if you 
need assistance to attend the hearing.  Anyone wishing to submit written comments should 
address them to: Town of Stratham Select Board, 10 Bunker Hill Ave, Stratham, NH 03885 or 
submit electronically to krichard@strathamnh.gov. 
  

http://www.strathamnh.gov/
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ACCESS ROAD USE AND MAINTENANCE AGREEMENT 
 

 
 NOW COMES the TOWN OF STRATHAM, a municipal corporation with an address 
of 10 Bunker Hill Avenue, Town of Stratham, County of Rockingham, State of New Hampshire  
03885 (the “Town”), and ALBERT R. FROST, JR. (a/k/a Albert R. Frost) and DONNA T. 
FROST, AS TRUSTEES OF THE FROST FAMILY REVOCABLE TRUST u/d/t 
November 16, 2017 (the “Frosts”), with an address of 8R Boat Club Drive, Town of Stratham, 
County of Rockingham, and State of New Hampshire 03885, and hereby set forth this 
Agreement as to the use of a portion of the property known and numbered as 6R Boat Club 
Drive, Town of Stratham, County of Rockingham, New Hampshire and shown on the Town of 
Stratham Tax Maps as Tax Map 12, Lot 6: 
 
 WHEREAS, the Frosts acquired the property known and numbered as 8R Boat Club 
Drive, Town of Stratham, County of Rockingham, State of New Hampshire, and shown on the 
Town of Stratham Tax Maps as Tax Map 12, Lot 8 by virtue of: 
 

a Warranty Deed from Mark L. Benoit and Susan H. Benoit (the “Benoits”) 
dated September 24, 2001 and recorded in the Rockingham County Registry of 
Deeds (“Registry”) at Book 3647, Page 1717; and 
 
a Warranty Deed from Bart M. Dalla Mura, dated March 26, 2002, and recorded 
in the Registry at Book 3702, Page 2033, which was merged during or prior to 
tax year 2009 with the lot acquired from the Benoits (the merged lots referred to 
herein as the “Frost Property”); and 

 
 WHEREAS, the Town acquired 6R Boat Club Drive, Town of Stratham, County of 
Rockingham, New Hampshire now shown on the Town of Stratham Tax Maps as Tax Map 12, 
Lot 6 (the “Premises) by virtue of a Warranty Deed from Daniel J. Zarnowski, Evelyn H 



 

2 
 

Zarnowski, and Mary Jane Zarnowski dated May 11, 2007 and recorded in the Registry at Book 
4799, Page 2898; and  
 
 WHEREAS, the Town subsequently granted a Conservation Easement over the Premises 
to the Southeast Land Trust of New Hampshire (“SELT”), by Conservation Easement Deed 
recorded on December 29, 2015 in the Registry at Book 5681, Page 1148, which Conservation 
Easement deed reserved certain rights relative to the Premises to the Town (the “Conservation 
Easement”); 
 
 WHEREAS, the area encumbered by the Conservation Easement and certain other 
matters of record affecting the Premises, the Frost Property and other abutting parcels are shown 
on the plan entitled “Plat of Zarnowski Land Off Boat Club Drive, Stratham New Hampshire, 
Assessor’s parcel 1-10” prepared for the Town of Stratham and dated January 1, 2006 and 
recorded in the Registry as Plan D-34723 (“Zarnowski Plan”); and  
 
 WHEREAS, access to the Premises, the Frost Property, and certain other abutting 
properties is available via a public way known as Boat Club Drive, which public way connects to 
a twenty foot wide (20’) right of way described in a certain Easement Agreement by and between 
Hepzibah R. Powers, Swampscott Scullers, Ltd., John and Evelyn Zarnowski, and Mark and 
Susan Benoit dated December 8, 1995 (“Relocated ROW Easement Agreement”), which twenty 
foot wide (20’) right of way is shown as the “Relocated 20’ Right of Way to Lots 1/9 and 1/10” 
on the plan entitled “Subdivision Plan for Riverclub Estates River Road, County of Rockingham, 
Stratham, N.H., dated August 17, 1994 and recorded in the Registry as Plan D-23180 (the 
“Relocated ROW”); 
 
 WHEREAS, the Relocated ROW connects with a dirt and gravel access road running 
over the Premises that starts at a point on the boundary line near the southeast corner of the 
Premises where the Premises meets the Relocated ROW, then passes under the high power 
transmission line as shown on the Zarnowski Plan, and extends to and upon the Frost Property by 
crossing the boundary line with the Premises at a point near the northwesterly corner of the 
Premises, which access road generally bisects the Premises and ranges in width from 
approximately twelve feet (12’) to approximately fifteen feet (15’), said access road being shown 
on the Zarnowski Plan as “9’ Wide Access Road Reported to be Maintained and Improved by 
Albert and Donna Frost, No Specific Rights of Access Granted to Frost Parcel” and also 
described and documented by photographs in the “Town of Stratham (Stratham #1) Conservation 
Easement, Stratham, New Hampshire Baseline Documentation Report” prepared by SELT, P.O. 
Box 675, Exeter, NH 03833, dated December, 2015 (the “Access Road”), which report was 
prepared by SELT (“Easement Baseline Documentation Report”) in conjunction with the grant 
of the Conservation Easement to SELT; 
 
 WHEREAS, the Frosts and certain of their predecessors in title, to include at least the 
Benoits, have regularly and routinely accessed the Frost Property on foot and via vehicle by 
using the public way Boat Club Drive to access the Relocated ROW, and then using the 
Relocated ROW (by virtue of the rights granted in the Relocated ROW Easement Agreement) to 
access the Access Road, though there is no documented ability for the Frosts to use the Access 
Road as a means of such access to the Frost Property; and 
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WHEREAS, Paragraph 3.C of the Conservation Easement reserved to the Town certain 
rights in the Premises, including without limitation the rights to use and maintain the Access 
Road; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Parties now wish to further define and memorialize their respective 
rights and responsibilities regarding their respective uses of, and obligations regarding, the 
Access Road. 
 
 NOW THEREFORE, the parties, intending to be legally bound, state as follows: 
 

1. Without conceding that any rights to use the Access Road have previously been 
acquired by the Frosts or any of their predecessors in title, or previously granted by the Town (or 
by the Town’s predecessors in title), the parties acknowledge and agree that any use of the 
Access Road by the Frosts or their predecessors in title is and has always been permissive (and 
not adverse or prescriptive) in nature. 

 
2. The Frosts and their invitees, contractors and successors in title have the non-

exclusive use of the Access Road by vehicular and pedestrian traffic for ingress to and egress 
from the Frost Property over the Premises to and from the Relocated ROW, and by virtue of the 
Relocated ROW Easement Agreement, over the Relocated ROW to and from the public way 
known as Boat Club Drive. 

 
3. Prior to the date of this Agreement, the Frosts (and/or some or all of their 

predecessors in title) have exclusively borne the cost, expense, and responsibility for all regular 
maintenance (including seasonal maintenance such as snowplowing), repairs, and any 
reconstruction of the Access Road.  Subsequent to the date of this Agreement, the Frosts and 
their successors in title shall continue to be solely responsible for bearing the cost, expense and 
responsibility for any and all regular and seasonal maintenance, repairs to, and reconstruction of, 
the Access Road which may necessary be to keep the Access Road in generally the same 
condition as the Access Road was in when its existence and condition was documented in the 
Zarnowski Plan and in the Easement Baseline Documentation Report.  All maintenance, repairs 
and reconstruction shall be completed as soon as reasonably possible, and in a good and 
workman like manner.  However, the Frosts (and their successors in title) shall not have the 
ability to widen, pave, make impervious, or otherwise change or improve the existing Access 
Road, nor to change, vary or add to the path of the Access Road over the Premises as it currently 
exists, as shown on the Zarnowski Plan, and as is documented in the Easement Baseline 
Documentation Report.  The parties acknowledge and agree that the Conservation Easement 
regulates improvements within the Premises. 

 
4. Notwithstanding the forgoing, the parties acknowledge and agree that the Town 

has the right and ability, without notice to the Frosts, to conduct such maintenance (including 
seasonal maintenance such as snowplowing), repairs, and other activities with regard to the 
Access Road as the Town may deem necessary in its sole discretion to allow for the Town (and 
other parties as set forth in the Conservation Easement) to comply with the requirements of the 
Conservation Easement.  The Town will make a good faith effort to give 24 hours advance 



 

4 
 

notice to the Frosts for any work activity that may preclude the Frosts ability to pass and repass 
over the Access Road. 

 
5. The Town and its contractors and invitees, and any other persons set forth in the 

Conservation Easement shall have the non-exclusive right to use the Access Road as deemed 
necessary in the Towns’ discretion, and as contemplated by and in compliance with the terms 
and conditions of the Conservation Easement. 

 
6. Neither the Town’s use or the Frosts’ use of the Access Road shall unreasonably 

interfere with the other party’s use of the Access Road. 
 
7. The Frosts shall not have the right to post any signs within the Premises or Access 

Road except for temporary signs which may be necessary to warn of a hazardous condition 
within or immediately abutting the Access Road prior to completion of the repair of the 
hazardous condition.  All such signs shall be promptly removed once repairs are completed. 

 
8. Indemnity: 
 

a. The Frosts (and the Frost’s successors in title) shall defend, indemnify and hold 
the Town (and the Town’s elected officials, employees, contractors, volunteers, 
and agents, and successors in title) harmless from any and all damages, costs, 
demands, liabilities, settlements and verdicts, including reasonable attorney’s fees 
(“Damages”) arising out of or in any way related to the Frost’s use, maintenance, 
seasonal maintenance, and repairs of the Access Road, except to the extent the 
Damages are as a result of the Town’s or the Town’s elected officials’, 
employees’, contractors’, volunteers’, agents’ or successors in title’s negligence 
or willful action or failure to act.   

 
b. To the extent The Town is covered by its insurance coverage, the Town shall 

defend, indemnify and hold the Frosts (and the Frost’s invitees, contractors and 
successors in title) harmless from any and all damages, costs, demands, liabilities, 
settlements and verdicts, including reasonable attorney’s fees (also, “Damages”) 
arising out of or in any way related to the Town’s use, maintenance or repairs of 
the Access Road, except to the extent the Damages are as a result of the Frosts’ 
invitees’, contractors’ or successors in title’s negligence or willful action or 
failure to act. 

 
9. The Frosts acknowledge and agree that the Access Road is not constructed to 

Town standards and is not, or may not be, adequate to allow access to the Frost Property by 
emergency vehicles such as fire trucks, police, or emergency medical services.   

 
10. The parties hereto agree that this document does not grant any new or additional 

rights to either party but instead documents and describes the current facts and circumstances 
surrounding both party’s use of the use of the Access Road. 
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11. This Agreement shall run with the land and be binding on the heirs, executors, 
administrators and successors in title of both parties.  All references to either party in this 
Agreement shall be deemed to include its heirs, executors, administrators, successors in title, 
whether explicitly stated hereinabove or not. 

 
12. No modification, amendment or waiver of any portion of this Agreement shall be 

effective unless it is in writing signed by both of the parties hereto (or their respective successors 
in title), which shall be recorded in the Rockingham County Registry of Deeds.  Any purported 
modification, amendment or waiver not so recorded at the Registry shall be void. 

 
13. Should any one or more of the provisions contained within this agreement be held 

to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect or for any reason, such invalidity, illegality 
and/or unenforceability shall not affect any other provisions thereof, which shall be given effect 
to the greatest extent possible in the absence of the illegal, invalid and/or unenforceable 
provision(s). 

 
14. All representations, statements and agreements previously made between the 

parties are merged in this agreement, which alone fully and completely expresses their respective 
obligations, and this agreement is entered into by each party after opportunity for investigation, 
neither party relying on any statements or representations not included in this agreement, made 
by the other or on his/her/their behalf. 

 
15. Paragraph 2.E of the Conservation Easement requires the Town give SELT at 

least thirty (30) days written notice before exercising any of its reserved rights in paragraphs 2.A 
through 2.D of the Conservation Easement (the “Reserved Rights”).  The Town hereby certifies 
that it has provided SELT with at least thirty (30) days written notice of this Agreement. 
 

REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK–  
SIGNATURES FOLLOW ON NEXT 2 PAGES 
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INTENDING TO BE LEGALLY BOUND, the parties have executed this agreement on 
the date below written. 

 
TOWN OF STRATHAM, NH  
By its Select Board: 

 
 
________________________________  ________________________________ 
Witness      Michael Houghton, Chair  
     
 
________________________________  ________________________________ 
Witness      Joseph Lovejoy, Vice Chair  
 
 
________________________________  ________________________________ 
Witness      Allison Knab, Member  
 
 
STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE 
COUNTY OF ROCKINGHAM   ________________, ________, 2021 
 
 
 Then personally appeared the above named Michael Houghton, Joseph Lovejoy, and 
Allison Knab, all in their capacities as the duly elected members of the Town of Stratham’s 
Select Board, and acknowledged the foregoing instrument as their voluntary act and deed, on 
behalf of the said Town of Stratham. 
 

____________________________________ 
       Justice of the Peace/Notary Public 
       My commission expires: _______________ 
       Seal 
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TRUSTEES’ CERTIFICATE 

 
 The undersigned, Albert R. Frost, Jr. (a/k/a Albert R. Frost) as Trustees of the Frost 
Family Revocable Trust, under Declaration of Trust dated November 16, 2017, and any 
amendments, have full and absolute power by said trust agreement to grant, acquire, or otherwise 
deal in any interest in real estate and improvements thereon held in said trust and no purchaser, 
lender, or third party shall be bound to inquire whether the Trustees have said power or are 
properly exercising said power or to see to the application of any trust asset paid to the Trustees 
for a conveyance thereof. 
 
 The Trustees further certify that the undersigned are the Trustees of said Trust, that said 
trust agreement has not been amended or revoked in any manner which would cause the 
representations in this certification of trust to be incorrect; that the undersigned have received all 
written authorizations from beneficiaries, if any, required by the terms of said Trust. 
 
 Signed this _______ day of _______________________, 2021. 

 
 
FROST FAMILY REVOCABLE TRUST 

 
 
________________________________  __________________________________ 
Witness      Albert R. Frost, Jr. (a/k/a Albert R. Frost), 
       Trustee  
     
 
________________________________  __________________________________ 
Witness      Donna T. Frost, Trustee 
 
  
STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE 
COUNTY OF STRAFFORD 
 
On this, the _________ day of ____________________, 2021, before me, the undersigned 
officer, personally appeared Albert R. Frost, Jr. (a/k/a Albert R. Frost, Jr.) and Donna T. Frost, 
Trustees of the Frost Family Revocable Trust, known to me, or satisfactorily proven, to be the 
person whose names are subscribed to the foregoing Agreement, and acknowledged that they 
executed the same as their free act and deed and the free act and deed of said Trust. 
 
 
      __________________________________________ 
      Justice of the Peace/Notary Public 
      My Commission Expires 
 
 
H:\RE & BUS\Stratham, Town of\Frost Property\Frost Driveway Use and Maintenance Agreement - Draft 4.8.2021.docx 











































 TOWN OF STRATHAM  
Incorporated 1716 

10 Bunker Hill Avenue ∙ Stratham, NH 03885 
Town Clerk/Tax Collector 603-772-4741 

Select Board /Administration/Assessing 603-772-7391 
Code Enforcement/Building Inspections/Planning 603-772-7391 

Fax (All Offices) 603-775-0517 

 

TO:       Select Board members   
  David Moore, Town Administrator 
 

FROM:  Mark Connors, AICP, Town Planner  
 

DATE: May 7, 2021 
 

RE:   ‘Off Lovell Road’ land-locked parcel 
 
 
I. BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 
 
The Heberts are Londonderry residents who are currently negotiating to purchase a landlocked 
parcel off of Lovell Road (Tax Map 19, Lot 22). This lot is adjacent to a large Town-owned tract 
of land with frontage off of Gifford Farm Road (Tax Map 18, Lot 111). That land was conveyed 
to the Town several years ago as part of a cluster residential development (Tax Map 18, Lot 
111). Previously it was not uncommon for developers to simply convey open space tracts of land 
to the Town as part of such subdivision approvals. There are no deed restrictions requiring the 
property be kept as open space, but the Town has maintained the land in that state since it 
acquired the land.  
 
The parcel the Heberts are negotiating to purchase includes a right-of-way access over a small 
portion of the Town-owned land to access Lovell Road. This is the narrow swath of land 
approximately 50-feet across. However, that land is steep and includes several pockets of 
wetlands. The Heberts have made it clear they are not interested in pursuing those rights. Instead, 
they are asking the Town to provide access to the lot through the Town-owned land or to convey 
part of the Town-owned land to them in exchange for portions of the land-locked parcel.  
 
The Heberts proposal was reviewed at the Planning Board, through its preliminary consultation 
process, at its March 17 and April 21 meetings and the Board discussed it briefly at their most 
recent May 5 meeting. At the recommendation of the Planning Board, the proposal was also 
referred to the Conservation Commission’s April 28 meeting. The Conservation Commission 
Chair, Bill Kenny, drafted a letter to the Planning and Select Boards that is included in this 
packet. The Planning Board requested that their meeting minutes be conveyed to the Select 
Board. The meeting minutes from the Planning Board’s May 5, 2021 meeting are not yet 
finalized, however the minutes from the previous discussions are included in the packets. 
 
The Preliminary Consultation application is an informal venue for the Planning Board to provide 
the applicant preliminary, non-binding input. There is no formal application or request pending 
before the Planning Board or the Select Board, however it would be helpful for the Select Board 
to convey its comments at the May 17 meeting so the Heberts know whether they should 
continue in this process. Staff will be happy to answer any of your questions at the May 10 



 2 

meeting. Additional background information and former staff memos are included in the packets 
for your information. 
 
II. STAFF RECOMMENDATION: 
 
Staff would not recommend the Town consider negotiating with the applicants at this time. To 
sell or covey Town-owned property for the benefit of a single property owner could set a 
concerning precedent. The Town has maintained the property as open space for many years, and 
it is likely the expectation of abutting property owners that it will remain in that state. However, 
the Town does maintain the right to utilize the property in the future for other municipal 
purposes or even to sell the property if it so chose. Providing portions of the lot to a private party 
would limit the Town’s future uses of the property. The Town-owned lot is irregularly shaped 
and the land-locked parcel is not located particularly close to Gifford Farm Road so a friveway 
would have to travel over Town-owned land for several hundred feet. 
 
The Town is planning to undertake an Open Space Plan which will provide a good opportunity to 
develop long-term plans for Town-owned parcels like this one. Until the Town has adopted a 
long-term plan, it would be imprudent, in staff’s view, to negotiate with a property owner for 
access over the land or to convey portions of the lot to them. 
 
 



 
 

Below are the three proposals that we have concerning lot 19-22. The first proposal is the most 

preferred due to the ease of transfer and the low monetary cost associated with it.  

 

Proposal 1: 

 Land swap lot 19-22 (5 acres) (Fig 1) with the town of Stratham in exchange for a portion 

of lot 19-111 (Fig 2). The lot would be the land that touches Gifford Farm road. The back portion 

of the lot would end at a line drawn across from the right rear corner of the left abutting 

property (lot 19-110) to the left rear corner of the right abutting property (lot 19-112). The lot to 

be swapped by the town would be 3.235 acres of land. Lot 19-22 would be transferred to the 

town of Stratham with all the deeded rights of way conveyed in the transfer. This proposal is the 

most ideal since it would involve minimal surveying as the property would only need to be 

deeded to the town and the swapping property conforms to the neighborhoods layout. 

Figure 1: 

 

 



 
 

 

Figure 2: 

 

 

Proposal 2: 

 Deeded right of way on to parcel 19-22 by a fifty-foot right of way from Gifford Farm 

road through lot 19-111 to the closes portion of lot 19-22 (Fig 3) Right of way through lot 19-111 

to be on the right portion of lot abutting lot 19-112.  

 

Figure 3: 



 
 

 

Proposal 3:  

 Sub divide lot 19-22 into two parcels 2.74 acres and 2.13acres (fig 4). Top lot 2.74 acres 

to be swapped with the town of Stratham for a lower portion of lot 19-111 (Fig 5). Deeded right 

of way down lot 19-111 abutting lot 19-112 down to Gifford Farm road (Fig 6) 

Figure 4:     

 

 

 



 
 

Figure 5: 
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86 sticking point if there are conflicts within the zoning. Mr. Roseen said it is a good point, but you 
87 could exempt certain things within the 100-foot area. Ms. Rowden said that you could adopt a 
88 model stormwater ordinance into your Site Plan and Subdivision Regulations. Mr. Roseen noted 
89 that the Town did that last year. Ms. Rowden said that she would download that document. 
90 
91 Ms. Rowden said the Town could also enact certain maintenance requirements for private septic 
92 systems. The last one is to incorporate Climate Change into your land use and water quality 
93 planning. She noted that sea level rise and increased periods of drought conditions are two 
94 challenges associated with Climate Change. Ms. Rowden said the Source Water Protection Plan 
95 could be incorporated into the Town’s Master Plan. She noted many of the recommendations are 
96 consistent with the Master Plan recommendations. The plan could simply be used as a reference 
97 for the Town. Mr. Anderson asked if requiring water quality testing would be a Planning Board 
98 action? Ms. Rowden said it would be a Select Board action. Mr. Anderson said many 
99 homeowners do not understand the importance of water quality testing. This was followed by 

100 some discussion of water quality testing. 
101  
102 The Planning Board discussed potential options for adopting the plan. Mr. House said it might be 
103 helpful to adopt it as a guidance document so there are no legal ramifications. Ms. Rowden said 
104 next, the Town and RPC will host a public information outreach session on March 30 at 4 pm to 
105 introduce the plan to residents and discuss some of the recommendations to residents. 
106  
107 Ms. Rowden invited Planning Board members to email her if they have further questions or 
108 comments. Members of the Board thanked Ms. Rowden for her presentation. 
109  
110 b. Preliminary Consultation - ‘Off Lovell Road’ woodlot -- Mr. Connors provided some 
111 background on the lot in question. It was created back in the late 1970s when the Planning Board 
112 approved a 50-foot wide right-of-way for another woodlot. That right-of-way had the effect of 
113 subdividing the Bacons’ property in half, creating a new woodlot. The Bacons maintained a 
114 right-of-way through the 50-foot wide right-of-way area for themselves to access their lot so the 
115 lot does have right-of-way access to Lovell Road. However, a wetland may inhibit access. The 
116 Town of Stratham now owns the right-of-way area which links to a much larger lot to the south 
117 with frontage on Gifford Farm Road. The Heberts recently purchased the lot and would like to 
118 talk with the Town about potential access. 
119  
120 Tim Hebert said they have been looking to move to the Seacoast for many years. They have a 
121 purchase and sales agreement on this property and would like the Planning Board’s input on how 
122 to figure this out. Mr. Hebert said the right-of-way area is wetland. Mr. Hebert said one solution 
123 would be to provide a right-of-way over the Town’s land to access Gifford Farm Road. Mr. 
124 Canada corrected Mr. Hebert’s pronunciation of the town’s name. Mr. Canada clarified that the 
125 lot does not currently have access. Mr. Hebert said no because of the wetland but we would like 
126 to access the lot through Gifford Farm Road. But can you do that, Mr. Canada asked. Mr. 
127 Connors said no, not unless the Town sold them the property or granted them an easement to 
128 build a driveway on Town land. Mr. Roseen asked what is the law regarding access to land- 
129 locked parcels. Mr. Connors said they would need access to a public road to build on the 
130 property. It’s the responsibility of the owner to obtain the access. 
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131 Mr. House clarified that you want to give up part of your lot to obtain the right-of-way from the 
132 Town to Gifford Farm Road? Mr. Hebert said yes. Mr. House said that any kind of land swap 
133 would need to go through the Select Board. Mr. Houghton said that before this goes to the Select 
134 Board, they will want more information. He said that Mr. Connors can gather more information 
135 regarding the legality of building on woodlots. Mr. Canada asked what is in it for the Town? 
136 Mr. Hebert said that the Town would get the wetlands on their property. Mr. Hebert said that he 
137 would be willing to provide a gravel parking area off the driveway for visitors to park if the 
138 Town. Mr. House said another option would be to swap land with the Town to get a frontage lot 
139 off of Gifford Farm Road. Mr. Hebert asked if it was buildable? Mr. House said that he did not 
140 know. Mr. Canada questioned why the Town would want to swap frontage land for land that is 
141 not accessible. Mr. House said well, there are a couple different things to look at. Have we 
142 answered your questions? Mr. Hebert said it was helpful. 
143  
144 Mr. Houghton said, Mark, can we get more information regarding the legality of building on 
145 woodlots for a future meeting? Mr. Connors suggested that for the second April meeting, the 
146 Town could have a legal memo prepared for the Board to revisit this. It was agreed that the 
147 applicants would return for the Board’s second April meeting. Mr. Roseen asked Mr. Connors is 
148 there an obligation for the Town to work with the applicant. Mr. Connors said no. However, in 
149 this case, the owner does enjoy the right-of-way access over a part of the Town-owned land. Mr. 
150 Canada asked if it was a legal building lot. Mr. Connors said there was no discussion in the 
151 minutes about creating an additional lot for the Bacons. But it is a moot issue because the Town 
152 has been treating it as a separate lot for many years. It is a legal lot of record, but not necessarily 
153 a buildable lot. 
154  
155 c. Technical College Site Mr. Connors said that in the Board’s discussions on housing the former 
156 Technical College site on Portsmouth Avenue keeps coming up, so I did a little more research 
157 into that property. He provided a brief history of the property, noting that the Town created a 
158 special zoning district for the parcel back in 2007 even before the technical college vacated the 
159 property. The zoning is very flexible and allows a number of different uses. 
160  
161 The most recent plan for the site, to establish a research and development headquarters for a 
162 defense contractor to manufacture a naval vessel, appears to have not advanced. The property has 
163 been dormant for some period of time. 
164  
165 Mr. Anderson said that he would like to invite the owner in just to talk to them about the 
166 redevelopment of the property. Mr. Houghton agreed. Mr. Anderson said maybe we should look 
167 at the zoning first to determine what we want to incentivize on the property. Mr. Canada said this 
168 would be a property where we could change the regulations so that we are not incentivizing 
169 age restricted housing. Mr. Roseen noted that the residential real estate market has taken off since 
170 the pandemic so this is a good time to discuss this. 
171  
172 Mr. Houghton said the Planning Board should meet with the owner to offer how the Town can 
173 help in advancing the redevelopment of the property. The Board agreed that the owner would be 
174 invited in to meet with the Board. Mr. Roseen said that this is related to the Planning Board’s 
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3. Public Meeting: 44 
 45 

a. ‘Off Lovell Road’ woodlot Preliminary Consultation - continued from March 17, 2021 46 
 47 
Mr. Connors stated the Heberts were before the board in March and the board requested more 48 
research on the buildability of lots that do not have frontage.  Mr. Connors stated he has 49 
reviewed building on landlocked parcel with the town attorney and included those in the staff 50 
memo. The requirements are challenging to meet and it is best to have lot frontage.  The 51 
applicant would be required to go before the Zoning Board of Adjustment and meet four 52 
criteria. Mr. Connors stated Mr. Hebert submitted three (3) proposals to the Town and all are to 53 
access the property off Gifford Farm Road, which is town owned property, and he is not 54 
looking to use the strip of land that his property has the right to access.  Mr. Connors stated Mr. 55 
Herbert does not have access off Gifford Farm Road so the town would need to sell him the 56 
land or provide rights to access that property.  As written in the memo staff recommends the 57 
town develop a plan for this property to determine how the town would like to use it over the 58 
long term before it enters into negotiations with the Heberts. 59 
 60 
Tim Hebert, of Londonderry, explained the three proposals to the town.  The first proposal is 61 
the most complicated proposal with regard to a land swap.  Mr. Hebert stated he took Mr. 62 
House’s recommendation and offered a simple land swap of the Gifford Farm Road for the 5 63 
acre property he is currently trying to purchase.  The property is 2.72 acres as noted on the 64 
proposal for Gifford Farm Road portion from the town for the 5 acres they wish to purchase.  65 
Option 2 is a 50 foot deeded right of way to access Stratham’s property.  Mr. Hebert stated the 66 
Lovell Road access would not be feasible due to the elevation and wetland issues.  Mr. Hebert 67 
explained having a 50 foot deeded right of way off Gifford Farm Road would allow them to 68 
purchase and build on the property.  Once this is done there could be a second proposal to swap 69 
land (see proposal submitted by Mr. Hebert to the board) creating a 2.72 acre lot with the 70 
appropriate frontage and the town would receive the 5 acre lot.  The proposal would take away 71 
access from the Town of Stratham currently on Lot 111.  Mr. Hebert stated Lot 111 comes out 72 
onto Gifford Farm Road, across from the school and has 600+ feet of frontage so it would not 73 
land lock the town.   Mr. Connors explained that property is school owned land, not town 74 
owned, and is its own entity.  Option 3 is the most complex proposal to subdivide the original 75 
Lot 22 into two different parcels and deeding the top portion, located closest to Lovell Road, to 76 
the town along with a deeded right of way access.  Mr. Herbert would retain the lower portion 77 
of Lot 22 with a partial land swap that is part of the utility line area to meet the four 78 
requirements.  Mr. Connor asked for clarification from Mr. Hebert that he has no interest in 79 
pursuing the current 50 foot access for the property.  Mr. Hebert stated he does not believe that 80 
is feasible due to cost associated with the need for a larger right of way, the elevation, and 81 
wetland crossings.  Mr. Roseen asked Mr. Connors if the town has an obligation to provide 82 
assistance to build on a landlocked parcel.  Mr. Roseen stated this is more than a frontage issue, 83 
it is more about usability.  Mr. Connors stated the town does not have an obligation to help. 84 
Mr. Houghton stated when the previous owner subdivided they, in effect, created a “pork chop” 85 
lot.  Mr. House stated the slope has always existed and that lot most likely would not be 86 
feasible even when it was subdivided.  Mr. House clarified the easement would be part of a 87 
“pork chop” lot and not an easement.  Mr. Connors clarified the subdivision occurred in 1979.  88 
Mr. Houghton stated there is conservation land which would require the Conservation 89 



 

Page 3 of 6 
 

Commission’s input.  Mr. Houghton stated at a conceptual level he understands what is being 90 
requested although, practically, this will require more research and other people involved in the 91 
dialogue.  Mr. House stated Mr. Connors will be the point of contact going through the 92 
discussions.  Mr. Houghton stated this decision may be out of the hands of the Planning Board 93 
and require Conservation Commission and Select Board approvals.  Mr. Houghton requested 94 
Mr. Connors take this proposal to the Conservation Commission and speak with David Moore, 95 
Town Administrator, to include it in a Select Board agenda.  Mr. Connors will contact the 96 
Conservation Commission Chair to add Mr. Hebert to the next meeting date on April 28, 2021. 97 
 98 
Mr. Roseen recommended the owner to get a civil/site engineer to help work through this 99 
process.  Ms. Hollasch for clarification that the 50 foot right of way shown on plan D-17329 100 
dated 1987 is now connected to Gifford Farm Road.  Mr. House stated yes.  Mr. House 101 
reminded the applicant there is an easement for electric transmission lines through the area. 102 
 103 
Brent Eastwood, 17 Gifford Farm Road, stated there is a culvert that runs under the road which 104 
dumps onto that property and it is a low spot.  Mr. Hebert asked Mr. Connors if they purchase 105 
the property from the town should it be a formal proposal to explore.  Mr. Connors explained 106 
he is not suggesting what Mr. Hebert should propose, however in general it is preferable to 107 
obtain road frontage instead of an access easement as that clearly makes the lot buildable.   Ms. 108 
Hollasch asked for clarification that the town owned land is in conservation and under the 109 
Conservation Commission.  Mr. Connors explained there is no deed restriction that states the 110 
town has to leave it as conservation land.  Ms. Hollasch questioned why the Conservation 111 
Commission would need to be involved if the land is not in conservation.  Mr. Houghton stated 112 
the board should work collaboratively with people who are volunteers on commissions for the 113 
town that have purview over open space.  This is not their decision but they do have a right to 114 
voice their position.   Mr. Houghton recommended Mr. Connors speak with Mr. Moore 115 
regarding landlocked parcels in town to gather information how to deal with this issue in the 116 
future. 117 

 118 
4. Workshop: 119 
 120 

a. Housing in Stratham - Requirements for Workforce and Senior Housing and other tools to 121 
incentivize residential development. 122 

 123 
Mr. Connors stated that Mr. Canada cannot attend the next couple meetings and he requested 124 
the workshop on this topic. Mr. Connors suggested that the Board could postpone the 125 
workshop until when Mr. Canada is in attendance since this topic is not particularly time 126 
sensitive. The board agreed to table the workshop until May.  Mr. Andersen questioned if the 127 
only Senior Housing in Stratham was located by Lindt.  Mr. Houghton stated no, there are 128 
others in town.  Mr. Andersen questioned if there is a need for more Senior Housing.  Mr. 129 
House stated the old technical college is zoned for Senior Housing.   130 

 131 
b. Complete Streets Policy 132 

 133 
Mr. House asked Ms. Hollasch to discuss the green streets and matrix responsibilities in the 134 
handout she submitted to the board.  Ms. Hollasch explained the planning board would 135 
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TO:       Conservation Commission members   
 

FROM:  Mark Connors, AICP, Town Planner  
 

DATE: April 27, 2021 
 

RE:   ‘Off Lovell Road’ land-locked parcel 
 
 
I. BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 
 
The Heberts are Londonderry residents who are currently negotiating to purchase a landlocked 
parcel off of Lovell Road (Tax Map 19, Lot 22). This lot is adjacent to a large Town-owned tract 
of land with frontage off of Gifford Farm Road. That land was conveyed to the Town several 
years ago as part of a cluster residential development (Tax Map 18, Lot 111). Previously it was 
not uncommon for developers to simply convey open space tracts of land to the Town as part of 
such subdivision approvals. There are no deed restrictions requiring the property be kept as open 
space, but the Town has maintained the land in that state since it acquired the land.  
 
The parcel the Heberts are negotiating to purchase includes a right-of-way access over a small 
portion of the Town-owned land to access Lovell Road. However, the land is steep and includes 
wetlands and the Heberts have made it clear they are not interested in pursuing those rights. 
Instead, they are asking the Town to provide access to the lot through the Town-owned land or to 
convey part of the Town-owned land to them in exchange for portions of the land-locked parcel. 
More information regarding their proposals can be found in the Planning Board staff memo and 
attached documentation. The applicants appeared before the Planning Board at two previous 
meetings through the submission of a preliminary consultation application, and the Planning 
Board recommended the applicants consult with the Conservation Commission. The Preliminary 
Consultation application is an informal venue for the Planning Board to provide the applicant 
preliminary, non-binding input. There is no formal application or request pending before the 
Planning Board. It is staff’s understanding that the applicants plan to submit this request to the 
Select Board. 
 
II. STAFF RECOMMENDATION: 
 
Staff would not recommend the Town consider negotiating with the applicants at this time. To 
sell or covey Town-owned property for the benefit of a single property owner could set a 
concerning precedent. The Town has maintained the property as open space for many years, and 
it is likely the expectation of abutting property owners that it will remain in that state. However, 
the Town does maintain the right to utilize the property in the future for other municipal 
purposes or even to sell the property if it so chose. Providing portions of the lot to a private party 
would potentially limit the Town’s future uses of the property. The Town is planning to 
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undertake an Open Space Plan which will provide a good opportunity to develop long-term plans 
for Town-owned parcels like this one. Until the Town has adopted a long-term plan, it would be 
imprudent, in staff’s view, to negotiate with a property owner for access over the land or to 
convey portions of the lot to them. 
 
III. RECOMMENDED ACTION: 
 
Discuss the proposal and the Conservation Commission’s position. Authorize the Chair to draft a 
letter to the Planning and Select Boards explaining the position of the Conservation Commission. 
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TO:       Planning Board members   
 

FROM:  Mark Connors, AICP, Town Planner  
 

DATE: April 13, 2021 
 

RE:   ‘Off Lovell Road’ land-locked parcel 
 
 
Following the Planning Board meeting of March 17, 2021, staff asked Mr. Hebert to provide a 
written proposal of what he is requesting of the Town as several different options were discussed 
at the meeting. Mr. Hebert followed up with three separate proposals (see attached document). 
None of the proposals involve accessing the lot from Lovell Road, where the property enjoys 
easement rights for right-of way access. Therefore, since the applicant does not enjoy any other 
access rights, it is important to note that all of these proposals would be entirely voluntary on the 
part of the Town. There is nothing obligating the Town to work with the applicant.  
 
All of the applicant’s proposals would significantly impact the Town-owned parcel, require the 
Town to convey land or land rights to the applicant, and limit potential future uses of the Town-
owned property. Although the land currently serves a conservation purpose (it is undeveloped 
apart from Eversource transmission lines), the Town may want to utilize it for other uses in the 
future. There may be a benefit to the Town developing a long-term plan for this parcel and other 
town-owned lands to identify any potential future uses or if it best utilized for conservation 
purposes. However, in the absence of a plan for the property, staff would not recommend moving 
forward with the applicant at this time since all of the proposals would significantly affect the 
Town-owned property and its potential future uses. 
 

 Proposal 1: The applicant acquires part of the Town-owned lot to create a frontage lot on 
Gifford Farm Road. In exchange, the Town would be conveyed the applicant’s land-
locked parcel without any apparent way to access the lot. 

 
Staff would not be supportive of this proposal. Land swaps make sense in very limited 
circumstances when the parcels are of roughly equivalent value or if the Town has some 
established interest in obtaining a property to advance a major community goal. In this 
case, the Town-owned frontage land is clearly more valuable and the Town has no 
established interest in obtaining the land-locked parcel. Moreover, this would appear to 
have the effect of eliminating road access to the larger Town-owned property which 
would significantly diminish the land’s overall value and utility. Finally, the Town has a 
fiduciary responsibility to all taxpayers, so even if it determined the Gifford Farms 
frontage should be privately conveyed, the Town might need to pursue a sales or bidding 
process where it obtains the fair market value of the property. 
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 Proposal 2 and 3:  Both of these proposals would involve the Town conveying a deeded 
right-of-way over its property to access the property from Gifford Farm Road. Proposal 3 
would involve another land swap where a portion of the wetland area of Lot 22 is 
conveyed to the Town in exchange for conveying a portion of town-owned property to 
the applicant.  

 
Since both of these proposals would significantly impact the Town-owned parcel, staff 
would recommend that the Town refrain from moving forward with the applicant until a 
long-term plan can be identified for the use of the Town-owned land.  

 
Building on land-locked parcels 
 
The Planning Board also asked staff to research the legal requirements associated with building 
on land-locked parcels. This process is outlined in RSA 674:41 (which is included in your 
packets). The statute does not permit building on parcels that lack frontage along a road. 
However it does provide for a process for applying for relief from this requirement through the 
Zoning Board of Adjustment if all of the following criteria can be met: 
 

 That the enforcement of the minimum frontage requirements in RSA 674:41 would 
“entail practical difficulty or unnecessary hardship;” and 

 That the circumstances of the case do not require the building, structure or part thereof to 
be related to existing or proposed streets; and 

 That the erection of the building will not tend to distort the official map or increase the 
difficulty of carrying out the master plan; and 

 That erection of the building will not cause hardship to future purchasers or undue 
financial impact on the municipality. 

 
Therefore, while relief from the frontage requirements of RSA 674.41 is possible, the standards 
that the owner must meet are quite stringent.  
 
The applicant could also pursue use of the deeded easement from Lovell Road as a potential 
means of access to his parcel as a driveway or road.  This would require the participation and 
agreement of the Planning Board in the form of the Board’s approval of a street plat, and also the 
improvement of that easement area to the appropriate standard (whether a driveway or road).   
 
In any event, the path forward for Mr. Hebert would be easier if he was able to acquire some 
road frontage for the parcel. 
 
Staff Recommendation: The Preliminary Consultation application is an informal venue for the 
Planning Board to provide the applicant preliminary, non-binding input. Since all of the 
applicant’s current proposals would significantly impact a large Town-owned parcel, staff would 
recommend that the Town refrain from moving forward with any of these proposals by the 
applicant until a long-term plan can be identified for the use of the Town-owned land. 
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Parks and Recreation, (603) 772-4741 ext. 250 

TO:      Select Board   
 

FROM:  Seth Hickey, Parks and Recreation Director  
 

DATE: May 10th, 2021 
 

RE:   Facility Fee Waiver 
             
             

Per the Facility Reservation Policy, all rentals requesting their fee being waved, must be 
approved by the Select Board.  

Below are rentals requesting that the fee for usage be waived as of April 16th, 2021. There are 
requests from both nonprofit organizations that are requesting that the fee be waived.  

 

CHAPTER 4-02a--STRATHAM HILL PARK & ADJACENT TOWN OWNED PROPERTY 
FACILITY RESERVATION FEE AND USE ORDINANCE 

13. The Board of Selectmen may, at their discretion, waive entirely the administrative fee for 
the following reasons: 

a) The requesting group is a readily identifiable non-profit or charitable organization based 
in or providing services to the Seacoast community, or; 

b) The requesting group is a component of a federal, state, county or local governmental 
agency, or; 

c) The requesting group can demonstrate the financial inability to pay the fee or other good 
cause shown as justice may require. 

 

Please let me know if you have any other questions or concerns regarding these requests. 

Requestor Event Date Pavilion 

Donna Corriveau 
Earth Healing Ceremony/ Diverstiy 
outreach services 5/22/21 Scamman 

Guy Hadley US Military Veterans Picnic 7/10/21 Front 
Jack Pare Boating Safety Class 6/19& 6/26/21 4H 

Jennifer Wheeler Exeter Rotary Club Meeting 5/18/21 Scamman 
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COMMITTEE APPOINTMENT APPLICATION

_ Heritage Commission

x Planning Board

_ Conservation Commission

_ Sfatham Fair Committee

_ Exeter Squamscott River Advisory Committee

_ Pedestrian & Cyclist Advocacy Committee

_Zoning Board of Adjustment

_ Public Works Commission

_ Recreation Commission

_Energy Commission

_ Rockingham Planning Commission

Other

Brent Eastwood 859-285-8736

Applicant Name (print)

17 Gifford Farm Rd.

Phone #

ewoodbrent@gmail.com

Address Email

Registered Voter of Stratham? _ )(_YES NO Number of Years as a Resident I

I would like to be considered by the Select Board for appointment to a town/board/commission/
committee indicated above because :

I am an 8 year resident of Stratham, care about our town and would like to participate and

contribute to the future of Stratham. I believe mv background and experience could orove
usefulto the Planning Board.

I feel the following experience and background qualifies me for this position:

I have a BS in Engineering and an MBA so I can understand complex technical and finanical

sitrrations. lam rletail driven and mvwork llv inr:lrrdes nrohlem solvino and

conflict resolution. I have lived in several different states in various types of neighborhoods

(2 with and 2 without HOAs). I was on the board of one of those HOAs for several years

of Applicant Date
I zoL I
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COMMITTEE APPOINTMENT APPLICATION 
 

____ Heritage Commission    ____ Zoning Board of Adjustment 

____ Planning Board     ____ Public Works Commission 

____ Conservation Commission   ____ Recreation Commission 

____ Stratham Fair Committee   ____ Energy Commission  

 ____ Exeter Squamscott River Advisory Committee ____ Rockingham Planning Commission

 ____ Pedestrian & Cyclist Advocacy Committee ____ Other ________________________ 
 

 
Applicant Name (print)       Phone # 

Address         Email 

Registered Voter of Stratham? ____YES ____ NO Number of Years as a Resident ____  
 
 
I would like to be considered by the Select Board for appointment to a town/board/commission/ 
committee indicated above because:  
 

 

 

 

 

 
I feel the following experience and background qualifies me for this position:  
 

 

 

 
 
 

 
Signature of Applicant Date 

http://www.strathamnh.gov/






From: David Moore
To: Karen Richard
Cc: Seth Hickey; Mark Connors
Subject: FW: CC re-appointment application
Date: Thursday, April 29, 2021 9:32:33 AM
Attachments: committee_application_form_rev_2021.01_7.pdf

Karen,
 
I got this from Bill.  I think l the new policy he is referring to is the fact that the SB would like to

obtain written apps for renewals.  Can you make sure this gets on for the meeting on the 10th.
 
Karen, since Bill did not sign the application, can you please print his e-mail and the application and
include both in the packet for the SB?
 
Thank you,
 
DM
 
David M.
 

From: William McCarthy <mccarthywilliam@comcast.net> 
Sent: Wednesday, April 28, 2021 4:50 PM
To: David Moore <dmoore@StrathamNH.gov>
Cc: wekenny@comcast.net <wekenny@comcast.net>; Allison Knab <allisonmknab@yahoo.com>
Subject: CC re-appointment application
 
Hi David,
                Allison indicated that this is for a new process the town is using.
 
                Thanks,
-Bill
 
Sent from Mail for Windows 10
 

mailto:dmoore@StrathamNH.gov
mailto:KRichard@StrathamNH.gov
mailto:SHickey@StrathamNH.gov
mailto:mconnors@StrathamNH.gov
https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=550986
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COMMITTEE APPOINTMENT APPLICATION 
 


____ Heritage Commission    ____ Zoning Board of Adjustment 


____ Planning Board     ____ Public Works Commission 


____ Conservation Commission   ____ Recreation Commission 


____ Stratham Fair Committee   ____ Energy Commission  


 ____ Exeter Squamscott River Advisory Committee ____ Rockingham Planning Commission


 ____ Pedestrian & Cyclist Advocacy Committee ____ Other ________________________ 


 


 
Applicant Name (print)       Phone # 


Address         Email 


Registered Voter of Stratham? ____YES ____ NO Number of Years as a Resident ____  


 


 


I would like to be considered by the Select Board for appointment to a town/board/commission/ 


committee indicated above because:  


 


 


 


 


 


 


I feel the following experience and background qualifies me for this position:  


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


Signature of Applicant Date 



http://www.strathamnh.gov/



		Heritage Commission: 

		Zoning Board of Adjustment: 

		Planning Board: 

		Public Works Commission: 

		Conservation Commission: X

		Recreation Commission: 

		Stratham Fair Committee: 

		Energy Commission: 

		Exeter Squamscott River Advisory Committee: 

		Rockingham Planning Commission: 

		Pedestrian  Cyclist Advocacy Committee: 

		Other: 

		Applicant Name print: 

		Phone: 

		Address: 

		Email: 

		YES: X

		NO: 

		Number of Years as a Resident: 18

		committee indicated above because 1: I have served on the Conservation Commission for 15 years.  This request is for a 



re-appointment to a 3 year new term 

		I feel the following experience and background qualifies me for this position 1: 15 years on the CC; 3 a chair; and several each as vice chair and secretary 

		Date: 

		Committee Name: 












	SB Memo 5-10-2021
	SB Packet 5 10 2021
	SB Agenda 5 10 2021
	DRA letter 4 21 2021
	NHDES RAP ltr 4.28.2021
	CDBG Progress Public Hearing Script
	CDBG Progress PH Posting Places Noted
	Frost Driveway Use and Maintenance Agreement - Draft 4.21.2021
	Rockingham County Letter April 2021
	Eastwood Planning Board application
	HERRING - committee_application_form_rev_2021.01_5
	Zaremba - Planning Board Application
	Michael Ream Commission App
	email re McCarthy CC re-appointment application 
	Deutsch Library Trustee Alternate
	Bauer Library Trustee Alternate
	Treasurers Report May 2021 SB Mtg.pdf
	Sheet1



	Heritage Commission: 
	Zoning Board of Adjustment: 
	Planning Board: X
	Public Works Commission: 
	Conservation Commission: 
	Recreation Commission: 
	Stratham Fair Committee: 
	Energy Commission: 
	Exeter Squamscott River Advisory Committee: 
	Rockingham Planning Commission: 
	Pedestrian  Cyclist Advocacy Committee: 
	Other: 
	Committee Name: 
	Applicant Name print: Charles "Erik" Herring
	Phone: 603-734-4523
	Address: 14 Easton Hill Ln, Stratham, 03885
	Email: erikherring@outlook.com
	YES: X
	NO: 
	Number of Years as a Resident: 7
	committee indicated above because 1: I have lived in a number of towns and states, and can state emphatically that Stratham is
 
special and unique. It is a beautiful place, both in people and land, and I am keenly interested
 
in providing good stewardship to preserve it. I would like to contribute to that important  
mission through citizen volunteerism on the Planning Board. 
	I feel the following experience and background qualifies me for this position 1: My wife and our two young daughters are now in our second and "forever" home here in
 
Stratham. We are invested in the success of our Town.  In my professional life, I am 
 
college educated, and have over 20 years of experience in a number of areas, including
project management, product management, engineering, and personnel management.
	Date: 3/23/21


